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Welcome to Park Terrace Elementary School 
880 Osborne Road 
Fridley, MN 55432 

 
Important Numbers 
Office: 763-600-5800 
Attendance Line: 763-600-5809 
Transportation: 763-600-5590 
Office Fax: 763-600-5813 
Learning Ventures: 763-600-5811 
Lorenz Bus Company: 763-201-8888 
School Hours – 9:10 a.m.– 3-45 p.m. 
 
Spring Lake Park Schools Vision for the Future 
Spring Lake Park Schools will be a world-class learning community aligned around… 
• Fostering personalized experiences so that each student feels valued, inspired, and 

has a sense of belonging, 
• Resulting in college readiness, and the development of academic, life, and career 

skills so that each student has aspirations for success 
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Message from the Principal 
WELCOME TO WOODCREST SPANISH IMMERSION SCHOOL 

 
Dear Students and Families: 
 
At Woodcrest, we value the many different approaches to achieving our district goal of 
developing academic, life, and career skills in each of our students. 
 
WCSI teachers and support staff are bilingual in Spanish and English and are knowledgeable 
in language immersion philosophy and methodology. We are dedicated to using research-
based strategies to achieve bilingualism, while also meeting state and national learning 
standards. 
 
Since its inception, our Spanish immersion program has had a vibrant and dedicated group 
of families who support our students and staff and have been an integral component of the 
success of our school. 
 
We encourage you to review this online handbook to find information about our policies and 
procedures. If you have any questions regarding your child's education or information within 
this handbook, please feel free to contact us at 763-600-5800. 
 
We welcome you to Woodcrest, and the exciting days ahead! 
 
Elizabeth Linares 
Principal 
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Woodcrest Spanish Immersion Calendar of Events 
(As of August 2018) 

 
August 2018 
Wednesday, August 29 – Meet and Greet 
• Families with last names beginning A-L, 4:30-5:30 p.m. 
• Families with last names beginning M-Z, 5:30-6:30 p.m. 
 
September 2018 
Tuesday, September 4 – First day of school 
Monday, September 10 – PTO Meeting, dinner at 5:30 p.m., meeting at 6-7 p.m. 
Monday, September 17 – Fun Run Kick-off 
Thursday, September 20 – Curriculum Information Night, 5:30-6 p.m. & 6:15-6:45 p.m. 
Friday, September 21 – Picture Day 
Friday, September 21 – Coffee with the Principal, 9:15-10 a.m. 
Friday, September 28 – Fun Run Family Social, 5:30-7 p.m. 
 
October 2018 
Monday, October 1 – PTO Meeting, 6-7 p.m. 
Wednesday, October 10 – Picture retakes 
Monday-Friday, October 15-19 – No school for students 
Tuesday, October 16 – Evening Parent Teacher Conferences, 5-8 p.m. 
Wednesday, October 17 – Daytime Parent Teacher Conferences, 8 a.m.-3 p.m. 
Thursday, October 25 – Evening Parent Teacher Conferences, 5-8 p.m. 
 
November 2018 
Wednesday-Friday, November 7-9 – Book Fair 
Thursday, November 8 – Book Fair breakfast, 7:30-9 a.m. 
Friday, November 9 – Fall Family Night, 6-8 p.m. 
Thursday-Friday, November 22-23 – No school for students 
Wednesday, November 28 – Cookies with the Principal, 4-4:45 p.m. 
Friday, November 30 – No school for students 
 
December 2018 
Monday, December 3 – No school for students 
Saturday, December 8 – PTO Community Singing Event 
Monday, December 10 –  PTO meeting. 6-7 p.m. 
Monday, December 24-Tuesday, January 1 – Winter break 
 
January 2019 
Monday, January 21 – No school for students 
TBD –  Kindergarten Information Night  
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February 2019 
Friday, February 1 – PTO Winter Family Night, 6-8 p.m. 
Monday, February 4 – PTO Meeting, 6-7 p.m. 
Thursday-Friday, February 14-15 – No school for students 
Monday, February 18 – No school for students 
Tuesday, February 19 – Winter evening conferences, 5-8 p.m. 
Thursday, February 21 – Winter evening conferences, 5-8 p.m. 
Wednesday, February 27 – Book Fair Breakfast, 7:30-9 a.m. 
Thursday-Friday, February 27-28 – Book Fair, 8:30-9 a.m. and 3:45-6 p.m. 
 
March 2019 
Friday, March 8-Monday, March 18 – No school for students 
Wednesday, March 27 – Coffee with the Principal, 9:15-10 a.m. 
 
April 2019 
Wednesday, April 1 – PTO Meeting, 6-7 p.m. 
Friday, April 19 – No school for students 
Monday, April 22 – No school for students 
Monday, April 29 – Cultural Concert 6-7 p.m. 
 
May 2019 
Monday, May 17 – Cultural Festival, 6-8 p.m. 
Monday, May 27 – No school for students 
 
June 2019 
Wednesday, June 5 – 4th Grade Transition Ceremony 
Thursday, June 6 – Last day of school for students 
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2018-2019 Woodcrest Spanish Immersion Staff 
(Subject to change – As of 8/16/18) 

 
Office and Support Staff 
• Principal – Elizabeth Linares 
• Administrative Interns – Diana Cobbs and Darrin Olmscheid 
• Administrative assistant to the principal – Yesica Garay-Munoz 
• Office paraprofessional – TBD 
• Nurse – Natalie Hedberg 
• Continuous Improvement and Innovation Coach – Joel Carlovsky 
• Immersion Specialist – Emily Byers-Ferrian 
• Dean for student services – Danielle McGill 
• Special education teacher – Patty Jansen 
• Special education case manager – Jacque Weidner 
• Behavior specialist – Alivia Tison 
• Psychologist – Robin Renville 
• Speech pathologist – Ann Baldwin 
• Media paraprofessional – TBD 
 
Paraprofessional Support Staff 
• Manuel Ruiz 
• Roland Ocampo 
• Maria Schefelbein 
 
Grade Levels 
Pre K 

• Elisa 
• Elizabeth  

 
Kindergarten 
• Rachel Adkins 
• Kayla Burich 
• Lourdes Climent 
• Sharina Meinholz 
• Lina Mraz 
• Alisha Tomsen 
• Lisa Nguyen – Kindergarten specialist 
 
Grade One 
• Francisca Aranda 
• Emily Casey 
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• Anna Horner 
• Bertha Ortiz-Roble 
• Doris Schulz 
 
Grade Two 
• Laura Carlson 
• Ali Midura 
• Savannah Olson 
• Mayra Ortiz 
• Sandra Tocora 
 
Grade Three 
• Doris Chaves 
• Taylor Cronin (student teacher) 
• Laura Johnston 
• Claudia Morales 
• Jenny Rodriguez 
 
Grade Four 
• Laura Blasena 
• Lauren Brannen 
• Angeles Jones 
• Sophie Olson 
 
Academic Specialists  
• Katie Ayu, Academic specialist, reading 
• Jan Burda, Gifted/talented and STEM 
• Ali Foty, Academic specialist, reading 
• Jessie Kolz, fourth grade English 
• Edinson Ramirez, Bilingual academic specialist, math 
• Sarah Scheller, third grade English 
• Sam Waibel, English Learners 
 
Specialists  
• Katie Bleskacek, Music 
• Kris Fatze, Physical education 
• Rani Nicholas, Art 
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2018-2019 K-4 Parent and Student Handbook 
 
Inviting Student Learning Environment – Our Beliefs 
In an inviting student learning environment, each student and staff member feels valued, 
inspired and has a sense of belonging. By implementing consistent student and staff 
expectations and practices that align with personalized learning and are culturally 
responsive, we create culturally proficient learning communities, and develop the skills and 
dispositions to become self-directed, powerful learners. 
 
An inviting student learning environment is attainable when we believe: 
• All students and staff desire to have positive and personal relationships 
• Each student has a desire to learn, and their engagement is directly influenced through 

the design of student work and learning experiences 
• We value each student, and recognize that each student brings unique assets, 

experiences and voice to the school and classroom environment 
• We value each family and recognize that families are essential partners in our shared 

desire for each student to become positive, caring contributors to our schools and 
community 

• It is our collective and individual responsibility to provide clear, consistent and caring 
expectations, and teach the skills needed for each student to find success that leads to 
predictable and safe learning environments for both students and staff 

• Challenging behavior will occur and is a form of communication 
• Staff individually and collectively influence the behavior and culture of a classroom and 

school through their responses, and pattern of responses to challenging behavior. 
Partnership among staff is necessary to support students and one another 
 

When we collectively bring these beliefs to practice, students will be engaged and develop 
the skills and dispositions necessary to be self-directed, powerful learners. 
 
Guiding Student Expectations 
A set of common student expectations has been established to limit the quantity and 
variability of expectations from one learning environment to another. Staff at each level have 
developed student-friendly language, in alignment with each of the guiding expectations that 
will be communicated, modeled and practiced with learners throughout the district. 
 
Students will engage in words and actions that result in a safe physical and emotional 
environment. 
• I will use self-control so that our school is safe for each student and adult 
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Students will promote a positive school culture and a sense of belonging for each student 
through their words and actions. 
• I will use empathy to show care for others so that our school is an inviting place to learn 

and play 
 
Each student will be a steward of their school environment, creating a place they are proud to 
call their school. 
• I will show responsibility when caring for my school so that we are proud to be Panthers 
 
Students will be aware of and advocate for their social-emotional and learning wants and 
needs.  
• I will pay attention to what I need and be assertive in communicating those needs 
 
Students will adjust their behavior to match the learning activity and environment, and be open 
to feedback when they have difficulty. 
• I will cooperate with others so that we can each learn and be successful in the way that 

works best for our learning 
 
Visiting 
We encourage parents to participate fully in their child’s education. Should you wish to visit 
your child’s classroom, please contact the classroom teacher in advance of your intended 
visit. Each school has special activity days at which time all parents are invited to visit. You 
will receive special notice of these dates. All visitors must sign in at the security desk in the 
main office. Parents are welcome to come and have lunch with their child. However, 
parents will not be permitted to go to their child’s classroom at any time during the day 
without prior arrangements having been made between the teacher and parent, and 
then communicated to the office staff. 
 
Building Security – Visitor Guidelines 
For the safety and well-being of all of our students, we have the following expectations 
regarding visitors in the building: 
• All visitors, including parents, must check in and sign out in the school office 
• All visitors will be given a visitor’s badge or pass to wear so that staff and students know 

you have been cleared through the office 
• Identification will be requested by office staff, i.e. a driver’s license 
• The school will not release a student to a non-custodial parent without a custodial 

parent’s consent 
• No teacher will release a student from class to the custody of an adult without the written 

or verbal consent from the office staff 
• All students must be dismissed from the school office after being signed out 
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Child Visitors 
Students are not permitted to bring friends, younger brothers/sisters or visiting relatives to 
the regular school class. Parents volunteering or visiting a classroom are also asked to not 
bring along young children. It has been our experience that such visitations cause confusion 
in programming, and may be a disruption to the learning activities. 
 
Learning Ventures 
Spring Lake Park Schools Community Education operates the Kid’s Club program at 
Centerview, Northpoint, Park Terrace and Woodcrest from 6:30 a.m. to 6 p.m. Tuition fees 
support the program. For more information, please call Community Education at 763-600-
5050. 
 
Telephone Calls 
To maximize learning time, calls will only be forwarded to voicemail and not directly to the 
classroom when class is in session. Teachers will check for messages and return calls at an 
appropriate time or within 24 hours. Students may use the phone for emergencies only. 
Please make arrangements for after-school activities prior to the start of the school day. 
 
Attendance – School Board Policy 503 
THE SCHOOL WILL EXCUSE – OR NOT EXCUSE- STUDENTS ACCORDING TO DISTRICT POLICY 
AND STATE LAW. The Spring Lake Park School Board believes that regular school attendance 
is directly related to success in academic work, benefits students socially, provides 
opportunities for important communications between teachers and students, and 
establishes regular habits of dependability important to the future of the student. The 
purpose of this policy is to encourage regular school attendance. It is intended to be positive 
and not punitive. 
 
Student’s Responsibility 
• Attend all assigned classes every day school is in session and be aware of and follow the 

correct procedures when absent from an assigned class; and 
• Request any missed assignments due to an absence 
 
Parent/Guardian’s Responsibility 
• Ensure the student is attending school; and 
• Inform the school in the event of a student absence, and work in partnership with the 

school and the student to solve any attendance problems that may arise 
 
Reasons for absence from school or class that are considered excusable are:  
• Serious illness of the student, which causes him/her to remain home or go to the doctor, 

illness which prompts the school nurse to send the student home, legal quarantine, or 
serious illness in the family demanding the student’s presence at home 

• Death of an immediate family member or close friend or relative 
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• Medical, dental or orthodontic treatment or counseling appointment 
• Court appearance occasioned by family or personal action 
• Religious instruction not to exceed three hours in any week 
• Physical emergency conditions, such as fire, flood, storm, etc 
• Removal of a student pursuant to a suspension 
• Religious holiday (please inform the school ahead of time) 
• A school activity that has been approved by the principal 
• Family emergencies 
• Special requests from parents, which must be arranged in advance with the principal 
 
A few examples of absences that are not excused are: 
• Oversleeping 
• Missing the bus 
• Day off of school 
All parents/guardians and students need to be familiar with these procedures.  
 
Absence Procedure 
Regular attendance in school is mandatory and all absences are subject to verification by 
school officials. It is the parent/guardian’s responsibility to telephone the attendance 
office on the day of the absence to inform the nurse of the reason for the student’s 
absence. This is a 24-hour telephone number, and you may leave a message if the 
attendance secretary is not available. When leaving a message, be sure to include your name, 
the student’s name (spelling the last name), the student’s grade and teacher, the date of the 
absence, and the specific reason for the absence. 
 
NOTE: THE SCHOOL WILL EXCUSE- OR NOT EXCUSE STUDENTS ACCORDING TO DISTRICT 
POLICY AND STATE LAW. Parents/guardians have 48 hours after their child’s absence, 
beginning with the first hour of school, to call the school or provide a written note to ask for 
the unexcused absence to be changed to excused. Written notes or phone calls will not be 
accepted after 48 hours following the return of the student. The 48 hours excludes holidays 
and weekends. Failure to notify the school within the 48 hours will result in the absence 
remaining unexcused and be considered truant. Disciplinary action may result, including a 
truancy petition to Anoka County. Parents/guardians should notify the school anytime they 
are placing another adult in supervision of their child (e.g. they will be out of town, 
hospitalized, etc.). 
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Partial-Day Absence Procedure 
A student is considered absent for a half day if he/she misses more than 60 minutes at the 
start or end of a school day. A student arriving at school after the school day has begun 
should comply with the following procedures: 
• Parent/guardian should call the school main office prior to the student’s arrival at school 
• The parent and student should report directly to the office to sign in 
 
A student who needs to leave school during the school day should comply with the following 
procedures: 
• Permission to leave school during the school day for any excusable reason (medical, 

dental, court, funeral, etc.) requires parent/guardian written consent or confirmation by 
telephone 

• In case of emergency or illness, the student must report to the nurse, who will contact the 
parent/guardian by telephone. A student can be released only after the parent/guardian 
has been contacted 

 
Absent or Late to School 
If your child will be absent, arrive late or leave early, please call the school attendance line. 
You can call 24 hours a day and leave a message. If a child is not at school, and the school has 
not received notice of an absence, the school will call the parent or guardian. 
 
Grades K-4 Absence Procedures 
A student is considered tardy if he/she arrives or leaves within 60 minutes after the start or 
before the end of the day. A student is considered absent for a full day if he/she misses four or 
more hours of the school day. A student is also considered absent for a full day if he/she 
arrives to school, but is picked up within 90 minutes. 
 
Doctor/Nurse Notes 
There are times throughout the school year when students may be placed on a doctor/nurse 
note attendance monitoring program. This may be due to excessive tardies, permits to leave 
and absences. Students will be placed on the doctor/nurse note program automatically 
following 15 days of excused and/or unexcused absences. Parents/guardians will be 
notified by mail from the attendance office. The following procedures will go into effect when 
the decision is made: 
• Phone calls and written notes will no longer be accepted from the parent/guardian. If 

your child is to miss any school during the remainder of the school year, the time will be 
excused by following one of two steps: 
ü The student is to come to school and see the health care specialist. The health care 

specialist will determine if he/she is medically ill and provide an excuse. The student 
then will be sent home 

ü The student is to go to a private doctor/dentist to be determined ill. The student is to 
request a written doctor/dentist note excusing the time away from school for 
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each day of non-attendance. The note must be given to the attendance secretary 
once the student returns to school 

Please call the health care specialist or the principal if you have any questions regarding this 
procedure. 
 
Truancy 
Any student who is absent without school approval will be subject to disciplinary action. 
Students who are absent from school for three days, in a single year, without valid excuse are 
considered truant. Schools are mandated by state law to report a truant student to the 
proper authorities. 
 
Truancy Procedures 
• Third unexcused absence = Letter to parent/guardian 
• Seventh unexcused absence = 

ü Letter to parent/guardian and 
ü School officially reports the student as a “habitual truant” 

 
Communication 
Each schools’ website may be accessed by going to the district website at 
www.springlakeparkschools. org, then clicking on the appropriate school under “Schools”. 
Here you will find district communication as well as school-specific information. The school 
newsletters are posted on each school’s website and sent home each Wednesday of a five-
day week. There will not be a newsletter on three-day school weeks. 
 
School Closings, Delayed Starts, and Early Dismissals 
Snow, extremely cold weather, or a facilities problem such as a broken water main could 
cause schools to close for the day, start late, or dismiss early. 
 
The district makes every possible effort to keep schools open, in most weather conditions, if 
bus travel is safe. Unless we announce otherwise, assume that school will be in session. In the 
case of snowy or cold conditions, be sure to dress your kids warmly for the possibility of 
longer walk times or waits at the bus stop, and allow for the occasional delay with pick-up 
times. As always, it is the parent’s decision about whether or not to have their child go to 
school. A student who remains at home or arrives late will be excused. 
 
Notification sources if school is canceled 
• An alert notification about school closing will be sent to you by telephone, e-mail and/or 

text. A message will be sent to your primary phone, cell phone, or work phone and e-mail 
address, depending on the information you provided the district. To update your records 
or see your contact preferences, login into Campus Portal on the district website. You can 
contact your child’s school, the Technology Help Desk at 763-600-5555 or email 
portal@district16.org for assistance. 
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• An easy-to-find Alert Message will be posted on the top of each page of the district and 
school websites 

• Recorded messages will be on district and school office phones 
• Twin Cities news radio and television stations will be contacted 
 
Student Census Verification Form 
The Student Census Verification can be accessed and changed in Parent Portal or parents can 
contact their child’s school office to make any necessary changes. Remember to notify the 
school of any change in address, telephone numbers, child care, or emergency contact 
person. Please also notify the school if your work status or work schedules change. This 
information serves a number of purposes and must be as complete and accurate as possible. 
 
Campus Portal 
This is your parent online access to secure and timely information about your child’s class 
schedule, attendance, report card, and transcripts. To sign up, print out and review the 
Parent Portal Acceptable Use and Safety Policy. Each parent must complete and assign a 
separate Parent Portal Acceptable Use and Safety Policy in order to receive an account. If you 
need technical assistance, please contact the Technology Help Desk at 763-600-5555 or 
portal@district16.org. 
 
Wednesday Folders 
In order to foster excellent school/home communication, each child will bring home a 
Wednesday Folder. Parents are requested to review the folder Wednesday evening and return 
the folder with their student the following day. Occasionally, there will be notes, papers, or 
forms requiring a parent’s signature, and these should be signed and returned in the folder 
the following day. 
 
Parents are encouraged to communicate with their child’s teacher any time and use the 
weekly folder to request a conference, phone call or to make other comments. We have found 
that this system of communication encourages a larger percentage of school information 
reaching our parents. 
 
Recess 
All students will be expected to go outside for recess unless the weather does not permit. 
Students will need a written note from a physician to be excused from recess. Students are 
expected to wear boots, snow pants, coats, and appropriate winter clothing. The following 
are our guidelines for canceling outdoor recess: 
• The outside temperature is 0° and/or the wind-chill factor is -10 °F 
• Extreme icy or sloppy conditions 
• Raining and/or lightning 
  



 16 

Celebrations/Birthdays/Treats 
We believe that birthdays are special days for young children. As a school district, we are 
implementing new procedures to recognize birthdays while promoting a healthy school 
environment. 
 
We are asking parents to not bring food or other treats to their child’s classroom to celebrate 
a birthday. In lieu of bringing a treat, students may choose to bring a non-food item to share 
with the class, or as an alternative, a book or a rainy day game may be donated to the class. 
 
Classroom teachers may provide a variety of age-appropriate events for students on their 
birthdays. These special events may include cards from the teacher and/or classmates, 
wearing a special birthday crown or hat, having special classroom privileges, and singing a 
“Happy Birthday” song. Names of those celebrating their birthday are announced at the 
beginning of each day in their homerooms. 
 
Bus Transportation 
Bus routes are established during the summer by the district transportation office/Lorenz Bus 
Company. If you have general questions about bus routes, bus stop locations, or schedules, 
please contact the Transportation Department at 763-600-5590 or 
transportation@district16.org. 
 
If you need to report or ask a question about a late-arriving bus of more than 15 minutes, or if 
your child has left something on a bus, please call: 
• Lorenz Bus Service: 763-201-8888 
• Voigt’s Bus Service (Special Education Routes): 763-571-1241 
 
Riding a bus to school is a privilege, not a right. Students who choose not to follow 
established bus rules will lose the opportunity to ride the school bus. All parents and/or 
adults not employed or contracted by the district will need to receive pre-approval from the 
building principals and/or the district Transportation Department before boarding any 
school bus. This provision will be waived in cases where there is a life-threatening emergency 
on a school bus. 
 
School Bus Safety Rules 
• Obey the driver’s instructions 
• Be verbally considerate 
• Keep your hands, feet, and belongings to yourself 
• Respect yourself, others, and property 
• Sit in your seat and face forward 
• No eating, drinking, tobacco, or chemicals on the bus 
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Bus Consequences 
While on the bus, a student may be warned by the bus driver about inappropriate behavior. 
In these cases, a bus driver and student conference may be held, and the student may be 
assigned a designated seat. A written report may also be given to the student. These reports 
include: 
• First report: Parent contacted, student conference with principal/designee, report is sent 

home 
• Second report: Parent contacted, student conference, assigned seat, report is sent home 
• Third report: Parent contacted, student conference, one- day bus suspension may occur, 

report sent home 
• Fourth report: Parent contacted, student conference, two-four-day bus suspension may 

occur, copy of report sent home 
• Fifth report: Parent is contacted, student conference, five-day bus suspension may occur, 

copy of report sent home 
• Sixth report: Parent is contacted, student conference, possible suspension of bus riding 

privileges for remaining portion of the trimester 
Additional written reports may result in permanent suspension of bus riding privileges. 
Parent will then be responsible for providing transportation to and from school for their 
child. A severe infraction may result in an immediate suspension from riding the bus. 
 
Student Drop-off and Pick-up 
Buses 
For schools with bus drop-off and pick-up in the back of the school, we ask parents to not 
drop off children in the back of the school as this is a bus only area. 
 
Cars 
If you are driving children to and from school, use the parking lot or drop-off lane in the front 
of the school. Your child will enter through the main entrance of the school. Parents can 
either park in the parking lot and walk their child into the school or stay in the drop-off lane 
and let the child out in front of the school. For safety reasons, we ask parents to not drop 
their child off in the parking lot and have them walk across the street on their own or park in 
the drop-off lane and walk their child into school. 
 
Students should not be dropped off prior to 9 a.m. unless they are enrolled in Learning 
Ventures Child Care, before-school programs or when previous arrangements have been 
made. Due to safety reasons, we are unable to have students wait without parents prior to 9 
a.m. After 9 a.m., students will wait outside until the school bell rings. In inclement weather, 
students will be allowed to wait indoors. 
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Students Coming and Going from School 
If your child is not going home as he/she usually does, it is necessary to notify the teacher and 
the office in writing at least 30 minutes prior to dismissal, giving permission and detailing the 
change of arrangements for that day. Please do not rely on email – if for some reason a 
teacher is absent on a given day, the sub would not have access to the teacher’s email 
account. Please call the office. If a student is going to another child’s home after school, each 
child’s parent must send a written permission note. Students may not ride a bus other than 
their assigned bus, unless there is an emergency situation where a parent will not be 
home to meet the student. Encourage your child to return directly home after school 
without stopping to play until he/she has reported his/her whereabouts to you. 
 
Nutrition Services: Breakfast & Lunch Programs 
Spring Lake Park Schools provides both breakfast and lunch service to students. Menus can 
be found on the district website on the Nutrition Services page. Every student is issued an 
account accessed by a PIN number. Students use this number to purchase meals. The cost of 
a meal is deducted from the student’s meal account. It is the responsibility of the student’s 
parent/guardian to keep adequate funds in the account for purchases. 
 
The Nutrition Services department sends out a weekly call to notify parents of low funds. 
Students may deposit money into their account by check or cash at school or by credit card 
through Infinite Campus. Checks should be made payable to “Spring Lake Park Schools 
Nutrition Services.” Households with more than one child in a school need to designate the 
amount of money to be placed into each child’s account. If your student(s) leaves the district 
and there is a positive balance in their account, please complete a refund/transfer form 
found on the Nutrition Services web page. If the balance goes unclaimed, it will be 
transferred into an angel account. 
 
Application for Educational Benefits: Families must complete a new application for each 
school year, which is mailed to each household in August. You will be notified of the status of 
your application by mail. 
 
The breakfast/lunch program is computerized, and a computerized management program 
eliminates the use of tickets. Each student is assigned an account number (PIN) to be used to 
make food payments and purchases. The purchase price of your child’s meal is then 
automatically deducted from the account. If your child brings cold lunch, you might want to 
put some money into his/her account to cover milk purchases. There will be no change given 
to students. Any change will be deposited in the student’s account. When the account 
balance becomes low, your child will be notified that it is time to bring more money. Every 
meal is a well-planned and balanced meal. The prices for the 2018-2019 school year are: 
• Kindergarten students qualify for free breakfast 
• Single breakfast – $1.30 
• Single lunch with milk – $2.55 



 19 

• Adult breakfast – $2.20 
• Adult lunch – $3.60  
Spring Lake Park Schools provides free and reduced- price meals for children. A letter to 
parents each school year explains the program and includes an application form. A parent or 
guardian may apply at any time during the year for free or reduced-price lunches for their 
children by completing the application form and returning it to the principal’s office. 
Applications are processed and eligibility letters are sent out from our district food service 
office. 
 
Nutrition Services and Food Allergies 
The Nutrition Services department is aware of the increasing number of children who are 
affected by a food allergy. As a way to help parents know what ingredients are in food served 
at district schools, ingredient statements for menu items are available online or by request 
akimme@district16.org. 
 
District staff works to protect children with food allergies from potential reactions. The 
process starts with the school nurse who communicates to the kitchen manager about 
students with food allergies. The kitchen manager notes the allergy on the student’s school 
meal account, which is linked to the point of sale to notify the cashier. If a food allergy is 
prompted by the computer, together, the cashier and student will review the meal. 
 
Peanut and Tree Nut Allergies 
• Peanut butter sandwiches are served prepackaged to prevent cross contamination with 

other items 
• All bakery items received from the bread company, including sliced bread for sandwiches 

and toast, hamburger buns and hot dog buns are manufactured in a tree nut and peanut 
free facility 

• For all other items on the menu, it is recommended parents view the ingredient 
statement to determine if a food is “safe” for their child to eat 

Families are always welcome to provide lunch from home for their student. 
 
Guidelines for Parents on Peanut/Nut Aware Classrooms and Snacks 
Spring Lake Park Schools is continuing to emphasize practices that make our schools safe for 
all students. This work includes partnering with parents in adopting peanut and nut aware 
practices. Many students in our schools have severe allergies to tree nuts, peanuts, peanut 
butter, and/or products which contain nuts. Strict avoidance is the best way to prevent a 
severe allergic reaction. Accidental ingestion or even touching a tiny trace of a nut may cause 
a potential fatal reaction for some students. 
 
In an effort to ensure all students are safe throughout the school day, we are asking parents 
to partner with us to ensure the safety of our students. We need help in supporting the 
following guidelines to make our classrooms peanut/nut aware: 



 20 

• All classrooms will be peanut/nut aware throughout Spring Lake Park Schools 
• Please do not send any classroom snacks containing nuts, peanuts, peanut butter, or 

other nut products for daily snacks 
• If your child packs a lunch containing tree nuts, peanuts, peanut butter, or other nut 

products, it must stay in a sealed container while being kept in the classroom 
• Students will be permitted to bring nut products as part of their lunch, as students with 

allergies sit at a separate table where there is adult supervision of food products 
• Nut aware tables will be clearly labeled in lunch rooms for students with allergies 
• Please be aware of products that may be produced in a plant that contains peanuts/nuts 
 
It is not an expectation that your child brings a snack to school, nor will there be a designated 
time for snack during the school day. If you choose to send a snack for your child to eat 
during the school day, they may do so under the above guidelines. 
 
Pets/Other Animals 
Pets or other animals are not allowed in school without obtaining permission from the 
student’s teacher. Animals may be brought into the perimeter of the school for educational 
purposes only. They must be vaccinated as required by local government ordinances, 
appropriately housed, humanely cared for and properly handled. Poisonous and dangerous 
animals will not be permitted. Persons bringing animals into the school must receive prior 
permission from the classroom teacher. Animals are not to be transported on school buses. 
Parents should be involved in the transport of animals to and from school once permission is 
granted by the classroom teacher. 
 
Clothing (Appropriate/Inappropriate) 
Students are encouraged to dress appropriately for school. To maintain a focused learning 
environment for all students, children will not be allowed to wear any clothing that is 
considered distracting, lewd, or vulgar; that displays promotions for alcohol or tobacco 
companies, or promotes use of illegal substances; or that has gang symbols or identifies gang 
membership. Caps may not be worn in the building. The principal will be the final judge as to 
the appropriateness of clothing for school. In the event that the clothing is deemed 
unsuitable, the student will need to change into something more appropriate. Parents may 
be called and asked to bring in a change of clothing. 
 
Bicycles, Roller Blades, Scooters, and Skateboards 
For safety reasons, riding roller blades, scooters, or skateboards to school is not allowed. 
Parents may choose to drop-off or pick-up their children. 
 
Parent Teacher Organization (PTO) 
All parents are encouraged to join and participate in the PTO. Meetings are generally held 
each month. Dates and times are included on the district calendar and each school’s website. 
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The PTO provides support to the academic and social programs, and is a primary source of 
family activities and events at school. The PTO is an invaluable part of each school. 
 
Volunteer Opportunities 
There are a wide variety of ways to volunteer and lend a helping hand. Volunteers are a 
valuable resource for bringing about success at our school. You are invited to join us for any 
time commitment that you could share with the school. One such opportunity is Thursday 
Volunteers. 
 
Personal Property of Students – Valuables 
Common sense and consideration is the best guide in determining whether or not to bring 
personal possessions (valuables, iPhones, headphones, handheld games, etc.) to school. The 
school staff is not responsible for valuables that students bring to school. It is 
recommended that students leave all valuables at home. If special circumstances make it 
necessary for a student to bring money or other important possessions to school, please have 
your child let his/her teacher know and leave the belongings in the office. 
 
Lost and Found 
Each school has a designated lost and found area. Jewelry, money, wallets, purses and 
eyeglasses can be claimed in the main office. Unclaimed items are donated to local charities 
throughout the course of the school year. 
 
You can help your child retrieve lost items such as clothing, backpacks and lunchboxes 
by labeling everything with his/her name. 
 
If your child leaves something on the bus, items can be retrieved by calling the transportation 
department at 763-600-5590. Please provide your child’s bus number to claim misplaced 
items when calling. 
 
Field Trips 
Field trips are a part of the total school experience. In order to participate in the field trip 
experience, a signed parental permission slip must be on file with the teacher before the field 
trip occurs. Children who do not have a signed permission slip will not be able to participate 
in the trip. 
 
Due to the safety and liability that is encountered from leaving the school premises, we ask 
that siblings and older brothers and sisters of school age not accompany their parents on 
field trips. Teachers appreciate the extra help that adult chaperones can offer during the trip. 
In addition, there will be a limit on the number of parents or legal guardians who serve as 
field trip chaperones. 
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Health Services 
Spring Lake Park Schools maintain a health program designed to protect the health of 
students. A Health Care Specialist is available each day during school hours. Parents must 
provide transportation if their child becomes ill at school and needs to leave. If a child 
receives a serious injury, the parent or alternate person listed on the emergency card will be 
contacted. If the parent or alternate person is not available, the student will be transported 
to Unity Hospital. Additional information on immunization and screenings is available in the 
district calendar/resource guide. 
 
Medications 
Prescription medications given at school must be accompanied by a physician’s order. 
Medication should be brought to school by the student’s parent/guardian in the original 
bottle, whether prescription or over-the-counter. A signed permission form from the parent 
stating the reason for the medication, dosage, time and effective dates to be given must 
accompany any medication. All medication will be kept in the health office and distributed by 
the health care provider, including over-the-counter medicine such as cough drops. 
 
Problem Solving Procedures for Parents 
We want to know what you think concerning what happens at our schools. Please call or stop 
in at any time. If your child tells you something about school that sounds unreasonable, 
please contact a teacher or principal. This type of communication helps prevent 
misunderstanding. When you are especially pleased about something a teacher or the school 
is doing, it would also be nice to hear from you. A phone call or a note about something that 
pleases you can make a teacher’s (or principal’s) day. 
 
If you are concerned about a situation in your child’s education, visit with the classroom 
teacher first, and then with the principal, if necessary. 
 
Formal Reporting of Progress 
Assessing the growth and development of our students is an important part of our school 
program. District writing teams have aligned assessment strategies with the state 
requirements and learner outcomes. Our goal is to use assessments that allow students to 
demonstrate what they know and can do. This is achieved by using a variety of assessment 
methods. The reporting of progress to parents/guardians is accomplished by the use of 
parent-teacher conferences, report cards and ongoing communication through the year. 
Conferences are held twice during the year and report cards will be issued three times at the 
end of each trimester. Along with opportunities to connect with parents/guardians, regular 
communication at opportune times will be evident to best personalize for each student. 
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Data Privacy 
Student class directory/phone list information includes, but is not limited to, the student’s 
name, address, and telephone number. Student directory information is available to the 
child’s classroom, except for the student’s yearbook photograph, which may only be released 
pursuant to this policy for publication in the school’s yearbooks or school district 
publications. A student’s parents may make directory information private data if a written 
request to that effect is received by the superintendent from the student’s parent/guardian. If 
you have any objections to your child being videotaped or photographed, you must contact 
the office. Spring Lake Park Schools has an extensive board policy on the use of student 
information that is available on the district website. 
 
Bullying, Hazing or Racial, Religious, Disability or Sexual Harassment or 
Violence Policy 
District policy: Spring Lake Park Schools shall maintain a learning and working environment 
that is free from bullying, racial, religious or sexual harassment or violence. Racial, religious 
or sexual harassment or violence are forms of discrimination which violate the Civil Rights Act 
of 1964, as amended, and the Minnesota Human Rights Act, as amended. The district 
prohibits any form of hazing or racial, religious, disability or sexual harassment or violence. 
 
It shall be a violation of this policy for any student or employee to inflict, threaten to inflict or 
attempt to inflict any form of harassment or violence upon any student or employee. It shall 
also be a violation of this policy for any student or employee to harass any student or 
employee through conduct or communication of a racial, religious or sexual nature. 
 
The district shall investigate all complaints, formal or informal, verbal or written, of racial, 
religious or sexual harassment or violence and take appropriate action against any student or 
employee who is found to have violated this policy. Please refer to district policy. 
 
Weapons Policy 
District policy: Students and non-students, including adults and visiting youths, are forbidden 
to knowingly or voluntarily possess, handle, transmit, store in an area subject to one’s 
control, or use any instrument that is considered a weapon, or any “look alike” weapon. This 
policy shall apply in the district buildings, on school grounds, at school activities, at school 
bus stops, on school buses or school vehicles, or upon entering or departing from district 
premises, property, or events. Spring Lake Park Schools takes a position of “zero tolerance” 
on weapons. Please refer to Spring Lake Park Schools Policy for further information. 
 
Chemical & Tobacco Free Environment 
The use of controlled substances, including alcohol and tobacco, is prohibited by Spring Lake 
Park Schools policies and procedures. Possession, use or distribution of controlled 
substances, alcohol, or tobacco by students or staff on school premises or during any of its 
sponsored activities shall result in disciplinary action.  
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Background Checks 
We encourage each of you to volunteer within our schools. To maintain a safe environment 
for all children, there will be events, field trips, and other opportunities where the district 
may require adult participants to complete a criminal background check. 
 
Supplemental Student Accident Insurance 
Spring Lake Park Schools, and all of its employees, work hard to ensure that every student 
has a safe and rewarding experience while attending our schools. Even with this environment 
and the many precautions we take, accidents can happen while students are at school. 
 
You may or may not be aware that the district does not provide insurance coverage for 
students during the time they spend on school grounds. If a child has an accident while 
attending school during the day or while participating in after school activities, the family’s 
health insurance carrier would cover any related expenses. 
 
We have made it convenient for families to purchase student accident insurance through 
Special Markets Insurance Consultants, Inc. and underwritten by Sentry Life Insurance 
Company for the upcoming school year. This program is completely voluntary. Each family 
should examine their health insurance coverage as well as co-pays and deductible limits to 
determine if this supplemental coverage would be a benefit to them. 
 
If you are interested in exploring supplemental insurance coverage, with a variety of 
insurance coverage options to consider for your students, visit 
https://www.k12specialmarkets.com. If you have questions about this service, you can call 
the business office at 763-600-5030. 
 
 
 


